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1. PROCEEDINGS
A regular meeting of the Drug Formulary Commission (M.G.L. Ch. 17, § 13) was held on Thursday, October 1, 2015 at the Massachusetts Department of Public Health, 250 Washington Street, Henry I. Bowditch Public Health Council Room, 2nd Floor, Boston, Massachusetts 02108. 
Members present were:  Department of Public Health Interim Director of the Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality, Eric Sheehan (Chair), Dr. Douglas Brandoff, Ms. Cheryl Campbell, Mr. Ray Campbell III, Dr. Joanne Doyle-Petrongolo, Mr. Stephen Feldman, Dr. Virginia Lemay, Ms. Cindy Steinberg, Dr. Jeffrey Supko, Dr. Theoharis Theoharides, Ms. Tammy Thomas, and Dr. Alexander Walker.  
Absent members were: Dr. Dan Alford, Dr. Daniel Carr, Dr. Kenneth Freedman, and Dr. Paul Jeffrey.
Also in attendance were the following staff from the Department of Public Health: Suzanne Cray, Director of the Office of Health Care Integration at the Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality; Jonathan Mundy, Director of the Office of Prescription Monitoring and Drug Control at the Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality; and David Dunn, Associate Executive Director of the Board of Registration in Pharmacy.
Interim Director Sheehan called the meeting to order at 2:04 PM and made opening remarks before reviewing the agenda and introductions.

Interim Director Sheehan introduced himself and stated he is the Interim Director for the Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality. Interim Director Sheehan thanked the members for attendance, and reminded them this is a public hearing and was being recorded. Interim Director Sheehan thanked the Commission members for attending the first two meetings and explained the past meetings have provided the foundation for the Commission to understand and achieve its mission. He stated as demonstrated on the overview of the evaluation and review process, the Commission’s task is to develop a formulary that consists of three components: 

Component 1: The Commission will determine which groups of drugs should be designated as having a heightened public health risk. 

Component 2: The Commission will determine which drugs should be identified as therapeutically equivalent substitutes to the drugs that have a heightened public health risk.  

Component 3: The Commission will develop a formulary of therapeutically equivalent substitutes for drugs determined to be having a heightened public health risk.

Interim Director Sheehan announced that upon the completion of these components, the Commission will have a draft Formulary. He stated that last month, we spent time understanding the process to develop the drug formulary and the timeline for achieving our goals. The Commission began discussion on how it will determine if a drug should be placed on the formulary as having a heightened public health risk or as a therapeutically equivalent substitute. He stated that we will work to establish the criteria in which the Commission will determine if a drug fits either of these categories. Interim Director Sheehan stated that we will utilize today’s meeting as an informational hearing aimed at providing the Commission with feedback on the process of developing a draft formulary of this nature. He also stated that we will hear feedback on the factors outlined in legislation that need to be considered when evaluating a potentially, therapeutically equivalent substitute.

Interim Director Sheehan announced that their was a new member of the Commission, and asked all the members to introduce themselves.
Interim Director Sheehan asked if there were any changes to minutes from the September 8th meeting.  Ms. Steinberg requested for the Department to review and clarify the points reflected on page 8 related to whether the Commission would utilize the FDA criteria for labelling a drug as abuse deterrent.  
Interim Director Sheehan then asked if there was a motion to vote to approve the minutes based on the review of these points. Dr. Feldman motioned to approve the minutes, and Dr. Walker seconded the motion for approval of the minutes. Interim Director Sheehan declared the minutes approved after a unanimous vote. 
2. INFORMATIONAL HEARING
Interim Director Sheehan now transitioned to  the informational hearing portion of the meeting. He stated at our last meeting, we discussed how it was our intent to make sure that the Commission has the most relevant, timely and beneficial information available and stated that pursuant to Chapter 258 of the Acts of 2014, the Commission is also tasked with getting expert feedback to consider as part of its work to develop the formulary.  
Interim Director Sheehan explained to meet the Commission’s goals, it is important for the Commission to hear from experts and those with direct experience in patients with chronic pain, developing drug formularies, prescribing pharmaceuticals and having drugs approved to be labeled by the FDA as abuse deterrent.  He stated we have invited experts to testify and respond to specific questions that would most inform your work, including addiction and pain management experts; patient advocates; representatives from health plan, medical and pharmacy associations; and the pharmaceutical industry.  
Interim Director Sheehan continued to explain many of these individuals were invited based on recommendations from Commission members. Specifically, we have requested for testifiers to provide commentary based on their expertise on the following:
· The process of developing a draft formulary of this nature and how they anticipate that it may impact their respective fields;
· The obstacles the Commission may encounter during its work;

· The pertinent data or data sources the Commission should review as part of its deliberations; and

· The factors outlined in Chapter 258 that should be used in the criteria to determine which opiates should be considered as an appropriate, therapeutically equivalent substitute.

Interim Director Sheehan explained that Chapter 258 directs the Commission to consider four factors in determining whether a drug should be identified as a therapeutically equivalent substitute, including:

1) The efficacy of the potential substitute;

2) The effectiveness of the drug’s abuse-deterrent properties; 
3) How the placement of the drug as a substitute may impact the patient and/or pharmacy in terms of access; and 
4) The cost effectiveness of the drug.
Interim Director Sheehan stated  while the Commission may consider more factors, it is required at minimum, to evaluate a drug according to these factors. He stated that we have set up separate panels focused on each of the four factors. We have also set up two panels to discuss “accessibility” so that we can make sure to consider both the perspective of the patient and the perspective of pharmacists and pharmacies, as outlined in the legislation.   

Interim Director Sheehan explained that representatives will be called up to participate in one panel at a time.  Each panel will consist of 2-3 experts. Each expert will have 3 minutes to provide introductory remarks on the factor that they have been asked to comment on and general comments on their experience with developing a formulary or important data to consider. We have asked for testimony to keep to 3 minutes each so that the Commission will have the opportunity to engage with the experts by asking questions and making comments in response to testimony.  We will accept written testimony from anyone testifying today and those that are unable to provide remarks.  All of the written testimony will be made available on our website.  Interim Director Sheehan respectfully requested that Commission members review all of the posted testimony prior to the next meeting on October 15.

Interim Director Sheehan stated he would also like to acknowledge that the Department invited the Food and Drug Administration to attend today’s meeting.  Although they were unable to send a representative, they are supportive of the Commission’s efforts and will be providing written comments. 
PANEL 1: EFFICACY
Interim Director Sheehan began the informational hearing by calling up representatives to provide testimony on the “efficacy” panel. This panel has been asked to speak how each would advise the Commission to determine the efficacy of the potential substitute. Interim Director Sheehan then introduced: 
· Dr. Jessica Moreno, a Clinical Pharmacist for the Addictions Consult Team at Massachusetts General Hospital and an Assistant Clinical Professor at Northeastern University. 
· Dr. John Renner, who is the President-Elect, American Academy of Addiction Psychiatry and the Associate Chief of Psychiatry at the VA Boston Healthcare System, and 
· Dr. Alex Walley, who is an Assistant Professor of Medicine at Boston University School of Medicine and a general internist at Boston Medical Center. He also serves as the medical director of the Boston Public Health Commission's Opioid Treatment Program and the co-Program Director of the Boston University Addiction Medicine Fellowship program.
Dr. Alex Walley provided a brief self-introduction. Dr. Walley is a consultant to his colleagues about pain. He works routinely with residents and the DPH on overdose addiction/prevention. He also does research about integrating addiction treatment into medical care settings.  This makes him interested in what medications are on formularies.  Medications are a tool to help people, especially with addiction treatment.  He believes Buprenorphine, Naltrexone and Methadone are essential medications and play a vital role in addiction treatment, and these are not always on formularies. 

When it comes to opioid pain medication, the schedule system exists to reduce scrutiny for prescribers and acknowledge risk.  As far as opioids go, they all contribute to the risk of addiction and he doesn’t feel comfortable picking winners/losers when it comes to opioids. He stated that in 2010, he wanted to get Naloxone into the formulary at Boston University and getting access to Naloxone is important. He also believes methadone is good for opioid overdoses and is not on formulary for most health plans.  Access to the medications is an important issue.
 Dr. Jessica Moreno provided a brief self-introduction.  If we think about the principles of supply and demand, when you reduce the supply of opioids, we may increase the demand and steer patients to other more harmful drugs like heroin and more riskier alternatives. 
Obstacles we may encounter will be finding a therapeutic equivalence to medications currently on formulary.  She had came across a few patients that switched from generic suboxone and said that the efficacy and pain coverage was reduced with the generic versus the brand name.  Cravings were not as well covered.  This needs to be considered.  

Dr. Moreno also spoke about the significant cost different between Schedule II and III opiates and those new drugs coming to market with abuse deterrent formularies.  The newer drugs may be too costly for those paying out of pocket.  She also believes that resources should be allocated to non pharmacologic options instead of concentrating on abuse deterrent opioids. Dr. Moreno believes for better outcomes we must assess opioid overdose/heroin overdose data.  We have data from SAMSHA to review.  She stated that the new oxycontin formulation did deter abuse but appears to have increased demand riskier alternatives.  
Dr. John Renner provided a brief self-introduction and stated he has worked with opioid addiction since the 1970s and actually worked on clinical trials of methadone. He has not had a lot of direct experience with formulary development but been on the receiving end.  He wants us to not look at the social aspect of this crisis and make judgments based on what people/news say but make judgments cautiously based on available data and hard science. He states you hear about the cases that don’t do well on methadone and never see a patient doing well in methadone or naltrexone.  They are invisible due to the stigma as they don’t want to let people know they are doing well. 
He believes once a formulary is established, any changes to the formulary will have a negative impact on the availability of medications. Most of the issues with methadone are related to those on the drug for pain and not for addiction treatment.  He states buprenorphine is a very safe drug and is hard to kill yourself by overdose (those that happen are due to a combination of drugs.) Dr. Renner states there are 4 times more people on buprenorphine than are on methadone. People are getting to treatment earlier which results in better outcomes.  
Ms. Campbell asked Dr. Moreno in the patient population she has experienced what percentage had a positive versus negative side effects with Buprenorphine/Naloxone.  Dr. Moreno stated in her one month rotation in Michigan, she saw a limited number of patients.  Of the 5 patients that switched over to generic suboxone, 3 had negative side effects.

 Dr. Theoharides asked Dr. Moreno if you were to defer from opioids any recommendations you could provide.  Dr. Moreno stated where she trained, non-medication options were very important so that patients may not have to be on a medication for the rest of their life. Therapy was very important as a way to learn about living with chronic pain. Dr. Walley commented on opioids are supposed to be used for moderate to severe pain and we are supposed to try other options before prescribing.  We need to educate prescribers more and could set up a formulary to more strictly require non-opioids to be considered first.  He added these products have very little risk besides cost and we should evaluate these options.  Dr. Renner added it is important to look at other options before opiates but reimbursement is an issue.  It’s easy to get reimbursed for prescribing but not talking to people.  
Dr. Theoharides asked for the panel to comment on tricyclic antidepressants for the use of this topic.  Dr. Moreno stated that tricyclic antidepressants are much better than opioids for the use of addiction and there is data that supports this for addiction.

Dr. Lemay asked Dr. Moreno what efficacy monitoring parameters did she look out for in the patients that switched to generic suboxone and what advice she has for approaching a patient about a switch.  Dr. Moreno stated she monitored patients when switched to suboxone and how the patients cravings are being covered, if there was a pain flare, and where the pain is located.  Dr. Renner added when he was at the Boston VA hospital ,they increased doses when a patient was switched to generic suboxone. Dr. Walley stated he had the experience and had to increase doses of generic suboxone but it did work. People need choices.  It is appropriate to try cheaper options and to get prior authorization before putting a patient on a non-generic.  He stated between Buprenorphine, methadone, and naltrexone, patients are going to choose one and go to the clinic that works for them. He states he was very skeptical at first with naltrexone but there is evidence where it does work  for patients.
Dr. Feldman asked if there is any reason you can justify any reason for someone being on Buprenorphine without no addiction/abuse history.  Dr. Renner stated that there is no data for anything else and these drugs are psychoactive. He added they should not be used for chronic pain, but use for acute pain is acceptable.  He also stated Buprenorphine is a good option for patients with both pain and addiction. 
Dr. Walker asked the panelists what their opinion is of medical marijuana.  Dr. Walley stated prescribing marijuana is different than providing a pill because its not regulated by the FDA.  There is low-evidence of the benefits and we need studies.  Both marijuana and opioids have a risk and we need to education on these risks. Dr. Moreno stated that marijuana can cause psychosis and there is a lot of risk.  Dr. Renner added marijuana is the second most common reason for admission for inpatient addiction treatment.

Interim Director Sheehan  stated we are out of time for this panel.  I would like to thank all of the panelists for attending.  This has been a very thoughtful conversation.
PANEL 2: EFFECTIVENESS OF ABUSE DETERRENT FORMULAS
Interim Director Sheehan called up representatives to provide testimony on the “effectiveness of abuse deterrent formulas”.  This panel has been asked to speak to the effectiveness of a drug’s abuse-deterrent properties and how the effectiveness of a drug's abuse-deterrent properties may be measured.  He stated we also asked if each panelist could speak to what abuse -deterrent properties or pharmaceuticals may be anticipated to be available to clinicians in the future.
Interim Director Sheehan introduced:

· Dr. Sean Donevan, who is the Senior Medical Affairs Product Lead for the Opioid Program at Pfizer; and 
· Dr. J. David Haddox, who is the Vice President of Health Policy at Purdue Pharma. 

Dr. Haddox provided a brief self-introduction.  He wants to help the Commission to understand that the opioids with abuse deterrent formularies are one part of the federal approach of a larger comprehensive strategy.  The White House released a comprehensive strategy in 2011.  That strategy had assignments for agencies and the FDA developed guidance on how to evaluate abuse deterrent properties.  This guidance has been submitted for the record.  

The guidance sets our four categories.  The guidance speaks to the rigor of testing.  They tested every strength and ran each particle size with different bands and solvents. He explained the FDA sit in a unique position to look at this.  They have experience and access to confidential information.  There are four opioids that the FDA has granted approval for labelling of and that’s the key for the Commission.  Look at Section 9.2 of the guidance for more information. 
Dr. Sean Donevan provided a brief self-introduction.  He shares most of Dr. Haddox’s comments.  He stated that there are four categories of studies and they are key to determining the abuse deterrent properties of a formulation.  In terms of data to review, the determination of abuse deterrent should be based on this guidance.  The FDA does have unique access to information and are the ones to determine if the data supports claims of abuse-deterrent.  
Ms. Steinberg asked which drugs are on the market with abuse deterrent labelling. Dr. Donevan noted the four drugs (OxyContin, Targiniq ER, Embeda and Hysingla ER).  
Ms. Steinberg asked for thoughts on the idea of taking one opioid and substituting it for one of the abuse deterrents on the market--what has been the experience and have there been side effects.  Dr. Haddox stated that reason why there being so many opioids on the market is because not all work for one person. Equianalgesic ratios exposes patients to risk and values are not uniform and based on old studies.  He worries about switching drugs for a patient without knowing what you are doing.  The FDA allows conversional factors but concerned about switching drug substances. 
Dr. Supko asked for the panelists to define the FDA’s definition of therapeutic equivalence.  Dr. Haddox stated that the federal definitions are well established. He described these definitions.  
Dr. Brandoff asked how much of a difference abuse deterrent formulations will really make.  Dr. Haddox stated that they are doing 8 formal studies by request of the FDA.  The FDA is inclined to develop a mosaic approach to these studies to get data on outcomes.  You can measure intentional exposures and outcomes.  Informally, you can also look at the street prices to help with review and information on what individuals are carrying when they are arrested.  However, abuse deterrent properties are not perfect but can interfere with potential abuse.  Many drug developers are trying to deter abuse and combinations of technology.  A lot of work is being done.  

Interim Director Sheehan asked if any parts of the mosaic weighed more than others.  Dr. Haddox stated that formal studies should represent what is happening across the United States.  These may be weighed more.

Dr. Feldman asked if they were aware of any studies to adjust dosages to reduce overdoses.  Dr. Haddox is not aware of any.  This makes him concerned as a physician.  

Mr. Campbell asked if they had any thoughts on what is happening in the market—what does the pipeline look like.  Dr. Donevan stated that the FDA met recently and another drug may be soon approved to have abuse deterrent labelling.  Reviews are ongoing and it’s an active environment.  Dr. Haddox added that the FDA has stated that there are 30 drugs in development.

Ms. Steinberg asked if the panelists have heard of the term chemical equivalence. Dr. Haddox stated I believe it means close to what pharmaceutical equivalent means. That is just my opinion.  
Dr. Brandoff asked how might naloxone impact his cancer patients.  Dr. Haddox mentioned that naloxone is absorbed pretty well and there is a range of impact.  Dr. Donovan stated when Embeda is broken down only the morphine is released immediately and the naltrexone is actually sequestered into the body. 
Interim Director Sheehan  stated we are out of time for this panel.  I would like to thank all of the panelists for attending.  This has been a thorough discussion.
PANEL 3: ACCESSIBILITY
Interim Director Sheehan invited up representatives to provide testimony on the “accessibility” panel. This panel is divided into two separate discussions.  The first panel will be comprised of representatives of pharmacies and pharmacists.  We have asked this panel to speak to how the placement of the drug as a substitute may impact the patient and/or pharmacy in terms of access and pain management.  We also asked each panelist to comment on how they or their organization may monitor success of the drug formulary and patient outcomes.
Interim Director Sheehan introduced:

· Mr. Michael Ayotte, who is the head of state government affairs for CVS Health; and 
· Dr. Karen Horbowicz, who is the President of the Massachusetts Pharmacists Association and is manager of clinical pharmacy services at Inman Pharmacy.
Michael Ayotte did a brief self-introduction and gave background information on CVS Health.  CVS Health has 7,800 pharmacies across United States, and they provide formularies for private and public entities. First, CVS Health appreciates the work that is being done. This is one part of the process.  We have a national P&T Committee, comprised of external experts, that give recommendations based on scientific evidence, standards of practice, peer reviews, medical literature and other guidelines.  There also has to be a process imbedded into any formulary to allow for an exception.  Based on a case, the prescriber needs an exception for what will happen.   
A formulary is also a crucial piece to keep cost down. If there are 3 different ER formulations of oxycodone, a decision will have to be made as to which to put on the formulary.   In terms of obstacles, the market is going to continuously grow and technology will change; this is going to be a challenge to the market place.  The types of technology may also change.  You will need to keep up with the market place—how often do you meet and update the formulary?  How often do you communicate changes to the prescriber community?  In our written testimony, you will see our comments on the recommended data sets to look at.  Finally, without clarity of purpose, there will be rewriting of many products.  The prescriber and patient need to understand why the product was switched.  
Dr. Karen Horbowicz did a brief self-introduction. She started by stating that these products are not abuse deterrent, but tamper deterrent; they are still highly addictive.  The products may be difficult to tamper with but still addictive.  There are many websites, videos, and blogs available online that show how to circumvent the system and the abuse deterrent properties. The second point that she talks about is pharmacy workflow and the potential consequence on patient care. The implementation of the formulary may result in communication breakdowns and the patient may be left in limbo.  There is a lost opportunity cost because other patients are left waiting while resources are taken up with resolving these issues. She suggested that the formulary not a mandate on the pharmacies but a suggestion for prescribers.  There is also higher costs for these drugs.  
Interim Director Sheehan asked for elaboration on formulary exceptions.  Any ideas for the Commission on this topic?  Mr. Ayotte stated every formulary needs exceptions or else we are not giving ourselves an escape valve.  We may create a problem with multiple users.  If a patient is switched to a new drug and it is not adjusted, it may be a negative impact.  It may be better to have an exception to keep a patient on a drug that is being monitored by the prescriber.  The prescriber community would like to say what is best for their patient. 
Dr. Walker asked why we need to limit the number of drugs to keep costs down- why not provide options? Mr. Ayotte stated if you have three potential substitutes, over time, you will end up with just a list if you keep all three on.  You are not making a decision on the product and which one is the one that is the most substitutable.  
Interim Director Sheehan brought up communication barriers and the effect on the patient when they are trying to pick up a prescription and asked for the issue to be elaborated.  Dr. Horbowicz stated that the patient has expectations that the prescription will be filled when the individual leaves the prescriber’s office.  If there are issues with billing with the product not on the formulary, the patient may not be able to get the drug they need.  Prior Authorizations may be needed for insurance to cover it and this process may take several days, especially if a prescription is not in stock.   
Interim Director Sheehan asked if there was tracking of communication breakdowns or any metrics on delays recorded. Dr. Horbowicz stated that on a large scale basis, there is no tracked.  Mr. Ayotte stated that the delays are situational so it varies. We should think how we educate the medical society on dispensing and what we should tell the patient.

Ms. Steinberg stated that we haven’t heard your take on patients living with pain and their access to medications is important, especially patients with advanced cancer, trigeminal neuralgia, etc. What are the impact on delays for patients with major pain?  Dr. Horbowicz stated the impact is large.  The delays are real and our hands are tied.  Often, they leave without their medication.  Mr. Ayotte stated that caregivers are involved and even more confused.  There is an opportunity to educate people on long-term pain medication so they know what is going to happen.  It will be important to educate people in advance so that the changes are less bumpy.  Issues may come from the un-informed.  
Dr. Brandoff stated that the issues have intensified over the past 12 months.  The person getting stuck is the patient.  It is very frustrating and the patients don’t get their pain coverage.  It would be better if everyone was not scrambling.  There may be a way to call upon modern technology to make improvements to resolve some of these issues.  Electronic medical records may help to resolve questions at the pharmacy level about the need for the prescription.  
Dr. Doyle-Petrongolo agreed and stated that there is pressure on the pharmacy.  It would be helpful in the prescribing process for the formulary to be readily available during the prescribing process.   It would also be helpful for the formulary to be included in electronic health records or a short-script system.  Dr. Horbowicz stated that it would be helpful to have the individual’s insurance’s formulary to be considered too.  
Interim Director Sheehan  stated we are out of time for this panel.  I would like to thank all of the panelists for attending.  This has been a comprehensive discussion.
PANEL 4: ACCESSIBILITY
Interim Director Sheehan called up representatives to provide testimony on the “accessibility” panel. He stated that the panel comprised of a representative from a medical associations and a pain management expert. He introduced:
· Dr. James Gessner, who is the President-elect of the Massachusetts Medical Society and is a physician with Anaesthesia Associates of Massachusetts.  He is also Chairman of the Department of Anesthesia at Lemuel Shattuck Hospital; and

· Ms. Ann Marie Harootunian, who is a Nurse Practitioner in the Pain Management Clinic at Norwood Hospital and Co-Chair of the Massachusetts Pain Initiative. 
Dr. James Gessner did a brief self-introduction.  The Massachusetts Medical Society was involved with the development of Chapter 258 and we need to look at the way that the Commission has identified the term chemical equivalence.  In the legislation, it states that the formulary is to be comprised of chemically equivalent drugs.  Therapeutic equivalency is more complex.  In the simplest form, a therapeutic drug may not have the same effect.  Substituting an entirely different drug may be disastrous and was not the Legislature’s intent.  We encourage the Commission to look at Senate Bill 2020, which has not passed yet, and specifically section 2E, which would expand the Commission’s role even more.   The Commission is supposed to identify tamper-proof versions of the drugs.   
Ms. Ann Marie Harootunian did a brief self-introduction.  She works with patients that experience pain on many different levels. This is a challenging issue because opioids are dangerous, but they are life-improving for those that need them on a daily basis.  I know there is a heightened public health risk with opioid medications that are not abuse deterrent and that there are different pathways including public and professional education, addiction treatment, and decreasing the availability of opioids in circulation, to addressing the problem.  It makes sense to substitute abuse deterrent opioids for those that are not as long as the medications to be substituted are the same formulation as those ordered.  Not all patients will respond the same way to the substitute drugs and there has to be effective communication between all those involved with the prescribing and dispensing.  There are also accessibility issues for patients that need these prescription and prescribers may object to having their orders changes.

Dr. Theoharides commented that extended release is more complicated in terms of bioequivalence and he is not sure how the formulary could be based just on chemical equivalence.  By just applying chemical equivalency, how will we be able to make any decisions?  Dr. Gessner says that therapeutic equivalence is very hard to determine. You want to make sure the drug product you are getting is the right chemical formulation.  
Ms. Steinberg asked the panel about the impact and differences in side effects of substitutes from their clinical experience.  Ms. Harootunian stated that side effects differ between patients, it depends on the body’s response. Medications that are given to patients are monitored very closely. Dr. Gessner mentions that side effects can differ so much that even identical twins have different side effects. Nothing will tell how the patient will react unless we give him/her the medication. 

Dr. Lemay asked how much time it takes to get a PA approved.  Ms. Harootunian stated that it is generally 24 to 48 hours, but usually 48 hours.  If we know the patient, the process is faster.

Interim Director Sheehan  stated we are out of time for this panel.  I would like to thank all of the panelists for attending.  This has been a thoughtful discussion.
PANEL 5: COST EFFECTIVENESS
Interim Director Sheehan called up representatives to provide testimony on the “cost effectiveness” panel. He stated that the panel was asked to speak to how the Commission should determine how to measure the cost effectiveness of a potential substitute drug.  He called up:

· Mr. Thomas Kowalski, who is the Clinical Pharmacy Director at Blue Cross Blue Shield of Massachusetts; and

· Dr. Neil Minkoff, who is the Medical Director for the Massachusetts Association of Health Plans and is also Chief Medical Officer for EmpiraMed, Inc.  
Mr. Thomas Kowalski did a brief self-introduction.  He is responsible for implementing their formulary programs.   In 2012, his company started a prescription pain management program to reduce addiction.  It was responsible for 10 million less doses being dispensed in the first 2 years of launch.  BCBS has had a formulary in place since 1999.  Drugs are constantly evaluated against what is available in the market.  You want to balance the cost and benefit of the possible drugs without creating any unnecessary costs.  You also want to take into account the prescriber and educate related to the dosage amounts.  We also look at the comparative costs of the drugs and how that will shift.  It is important to set an appropriate baseline to determine how there is an impact on the number of overdoses.   It will also be easier to add drugs down the line once there are more abuse deterrent drugs.

Dr. Neil Minkoff did a brief self-introduction and stated that he has been on formularies since the 1990s.  Regarding the drug formulary, usually the P&T committee reviews medications and equivalents. Most national committees don’t look at cost anymore and look at safety and effectiveness.  Because of constant flow in the market, the formulary must be a dynamic document.  We must review medical and clinical literature information, how drug is applied, and cost, and the feedback of experts. If there are two or more drugs that have the same effectiveness, then look at cost.  The Commission needs to be flexible as there are likely more abuse deterrent formulations coming to market soon.  In terms of obstacles, it may be difficult to get the doses to match up which causes a potential for lapses in the market. Also worry about lapses in the market with drugs being unavailable. We know that prior authorizations are troublesome but it is the only tool to combat prescribing practices..  
Dr. Lemay asked how we can improve prior authorization to make it more streamline. Dr. Minkoff stated that it is complex on both sides of the process.  There is no such thing as “the formulary.”  Formularies are different across plans.   We need to look at technology solutions.  Mr. Kowalski stated that more technology can help. 

Dr. Theoharides asked how health plans determine how generics should be priced.  Dr. Minkoff stated that the plans do not set the price.  They have seen a change and increase in generic prices is due to consolidations and fewer companies pushing them into retail pharmacies.  There has also been an increase in the licensing of generics.  Mr. Kowalski stated that a drug may lose its patent, but only 1 to 2 companies produce it, so there will only be about a 10% drop in price for the generic; 6 months later, the price may drop to 90% less than the brand name once more companies produce it. 

Cheryl Campbell asks about establishing a reasonable cost and what factors to consider.  Dr. Minkoff stated that they don’t look just at the cost of the medication but compare to the competitors and handle the downstream effects of those decisions. Mr. Kowalski states that they anticipate the loss of patent and the move to generic when determining costs.   

Interim Director Sheehan thanked all of the panelists for attending.  This has been a thoughtful discussion.
CLOSING REMARKS/ADJOURNMENT
Interim Director Sheehan started by thanking all of the panelists for attending today’s meeting and for their thoughtful remarks and engaging discussion. He hopes these comments will help everyone in thinking more about the work that is in front of us. It is the intent for us to spend time at our October 15 meeting to consider the feedback that you have heard today and use it to develop comprehensive criteria for determining how a drug may be placed on the formulary as a therapeutically equivalent substitute. Suzanne will email you once all of the written testimony is available online.  Again, please review the testimony prior to our October 15 meeting.
He also reminded everyone that the next meeting is October 15 from 9:00 AM to 12:00 PM and that a meeting cannot be held is there isn’t a quorum. If any schedules are changes, Suzanne should be contacted. 
Additionally he asks the members not to forget to leave their binders from the September meeting with Suzanne, and that they will bring home the packets from today, and there is no need to return those on the 15th.  
Interim Director Sheehan thanked the Commission and asked for a motion to adjourn. Mr. Feldman motioned to adjourn, and Dr. Doyle-Petrongolo seconded the motion. All members voted to adjourn. The meeting was adjourned at 4:35 PM. 
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